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HOUSTON FIRST CORPORATION 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 
January 28, 2021 – 3:00 P.M.  

Live Video and Audio Conference Meeting  
Join the Meeting Here 

Meeting Room Password: 029894 
_____________________________________________________________________________________  
BOARD MEMBERS: 
 
David Mincberg (Chair), Desrye Morgan (Vice-Chair), Sofia Adrogué, Elizabeth Brock, Nicki 
Keenan, Reginald Martin, Ryan Martin, Alex Brennan-Martin, Paul Puente, Bobby Singh, Tom 
Segesta, Gerald Womack, Jay Zeidman, Council Member Dave Martin, Ex-officio, Council 
Member David Robinson, Ex-officio  
 

In accordance with the modified Texas Open Meetings Act provisions announced by Texas 
Governor Greg Abbott on March 16, 2020, this Agenda is posted for public information, at all 
times, for at least 72 hours preceding the scheduled time of the meeting online at 
https://www.houstonfirst.com. 

Any questions regarding this Agenda, should be directed to Lisa K. Hargrove, General Counsel 
at either 713.853.8965 or Lisa.Hargrove@houstonfirst.com 

 
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics – As a reminder, under Houston First Corporation’s Code 

of Business Conduct and Ethics Policy, if you have a potential conflict of interest that you have 

not previously disclosed relating to a transaction or arrangement being discussed or voted on, 

you should notify the Chair and refrain from voting on the transaction or arrangement and recuse 

yourself from the discussion on the matter at hand. You should have received a copy of the Policy, 

but if not, let us know and we will provide one for you.   

I. Call to Order  
 

II. Public Comments 
 

III. Minutes – December 17, 2020 
  

IV. Presentations, Reports, and Updates  
A. Houston First Chairman Report  
B. HFC Acting President & CEO Report 
C. Financial Report  
D. Legislative Preview  

 
V. Adjourn 

 
 

https://zoom.us/j/99635213442?pwd=eEs5V3diWXFxenNxK3ZvZFdVNUtLUT09
https://zoom.us/j/99635213442?pwd=eEs5V3diWXFxenNxK3ZvZFdVNUtLUT09
https://www.houstonfirst.com/
mailto:Lisa.Hargrove@houstonfirst.com
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HOUSTON FIRST CORPORATION 

 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

December 17, 2020 – 3:00 P.M. 
Live Video and Audio Conference Meeting  

 

The Board of Directors (“Board”) of Houston First Corporation (the “Corporation” or “HFC”), a 
Texas local corporation created and organized by the City of Houston as a local government 
corporation pursuant to TEX. TRANSP. CODE ANN. §431.101 et seq. and TEX LOC. GOV’T. 
CODE ANN. §394.001 et seq., held a meeting via Live Video and Audio Conference on 
Thursday, December 17, 2020, commencing at 3:00 p.m.  

In accordance with the modified Texas Open Meetings Act provisions announced by Texas 
Governor Greg Abbott on March 16, 2020, this Agenda was posted for public information, at all 
times, for at least 72 hours preceding the scheduled time of the meeting online at 
https://www.houstonfirst.com.  

The following Board members participated in the meeting: David Mincberg (Chair), Desrye 
Morgan (Co-Chair), Sofia Adrogué, Nicki Keenan, Ryan Martin, Alex Brennan-Martin, Paul 
Puente, Tom Segesta, Gerald Womack, Jay Zeidman, Council Member Dave Martin, Ex-
Officio, and Council Member David Robinson, Ex-Officio. 
 

 
1.  Call to Order. The Chairman called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. and a quorum was 

established, with all Board members virtually present. Ryan Martin and Paul Puente were 
not present. 
 

2.  Public Comments. None.  
 

3. Review and approval of minutes from prior meeting. Following a motion duly 
seconded, the meeting minutes of November 19, 2020 were approved as presented.  
 
Ryan Martin and Paul Puente arrived.  
 

4. Presentations and Reports. 
 

A. Houston First Chairman Report. The Chairman announced that he attended the 
Alley Theatre Christmas tree lighting event and recognized fellow Board Member, 
Sofia Adrogué, for her attendance. Houston First Corporation (“HFC”) was delighted 
to host the event for the Alley Theatre at the George R. Brown Convention Center 
(“GRB”). The Chairman explained that the event was the first public event he has 
attended in seven or eight months and while it felt unusual, the event team did a fine 
job.  
 

https://www.houstonfirst.com/
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The Chairman informed the Board that, following discussions with Mayor Sylvester 
Turner, and at his direction, he has asked the Vice Chair, Desrye Morgan, to suspend 
the selection committee’s evaluation of an executive search firm in connection with a 
national search for a permanent President & CEO. The Chairman thanked the Vice 
Chair and the selection committee for the amount of work done in preparation and 
response to the RFP. He also announced that Michael Heckman will continue to serve 
as Acting President & CEO.  
 
The Vice Chair thanked everyone for their patience and explained that in light of 
uncertainties, it was necessary to postpone the selection process. She thanked the 
members of the selection committee for their time and effort in reviewing 36 proposals 
as well as the participants that submitted proposals. The Vice Chair thanked the 
Chairman and Mayor Turner for their leadership and stated that HFC will continue to 
monitor the situation and make any necessary adjustments going forward.  
 
B. HFC Acting President & CEO Report. Michael Heckman began his report with a 
convention update. He explained that he continues to monitor the on-going health 
crisis and any information regarding deployment of the COVID-19 vaccine. Based on 
the information provided, he said, everyone who is interested in taking the vaccine will 
be able to do so in March or April of 2021, which is vital for the return of conventions 
and travel. He added that the National Rifle Association (NRA) has announced that 
they will move their convention from May to Labor Day in order to gain more attendees. 
He also shared an excerpt from an article in the Houston Business Journal regarding 
the NRA event and its potential to assist the struggling convention and hospitality 
industry. He noted that HFC also has a new business opportunity with a Fortune 100 
company looking to host a convention in Houston in late-2021. Additionally, he said, 
the Houston Film Commission is working on two significant film projects for the first 
half of 2021, including an eight episode streaming series produced by A24 Productions 
as well as a film opportunity with the Lifetime Network.  
 
Mr. Heckman also recognized Board Member Paul Puente for his help in facilitating 
the America Starts with Tradeshows event to highlight the difficulties that trade groups 
and their workers face due to COVID-19. He noted that the event was held at the GRB 
and Mayor Sylvester Turner spoke and called upon Congress to assist those in need.  
 
Mr. Heckman went on to say that the Marketing team, in partnership with Apple Music, 
helped to promote recording artist Megan Thee Stallion with a 2D simulcast projected 
in downtown Houston. The Director of Marketing, Holly Clapham, explained that the 
image was promoted via Apple Music’s streaming service, YouTube, and various 
global syndications. She noted that Apple Music is the second largest global streaming 
service with 75 million subscribers and Megan Thee Stallion’s 20-minute performance 
included images of Houston such as Texas Southern University and Houston’s Third 
Ward. Mr. Heckman also stated that the Marketing team was able to shoot a behind 
the scenes video to promote on Visit Houston’s social media channels.  
 
Mr. Heckman concluded his report by explaining that HFC will move forward with the 
Business Plan approved for 2021 and continue to work with Boston Consulting Group. 
Another key priority for the organization, he noted, is to improve communication with 
all stakeholders and work jointly with the Greater Houston Convention & Visitors 
Bureau on new initiatives in 2021.  
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Ryan Martin congratulated staff on working with Apple Music to promote Megan Thee 
Stallion.  
 
Gerald Womack stated that he contacted the Vice Chair regarding concerns with the 
solicitation for an executive search firm while HFC employees were being laid off. He 
also requested an update on diversity within personnel and additional information on 
a celebration for employees leaving the organization in the coming month. Mr. 
Womack explained that it is important for him to have a full understanding of personnel 
matters and for employees to feel somewhat at ease. Mr. Heckman stated that he 
appreciates Mr. Womack’s commitment to HFC employees during these uncertain 
times. He said he will continue to evaluate those employees on furlough and conduct 
an evaluation of diversity within the entire organization.  
 
The Chairman requested that Mr. Heckman and the Director of Human Resources, 
Tim Moyer, organize a phone call with Mr. Womack to address any questions he may 
have.  
 
C. Financial Report. HFC Chief Financial Officer, Frank Wilson, provided a brief 
financial report. For the month of October, he explained, HFC has spent $447,855 with 
diverse partners and, in the aggregate, HFC has spent $42 million with a total diversity 
spend of $14 million through October or 34% of HFC’s total spend. Through 
November, he added, diversity spend is $16 million or 32% of HFC’s total spend.  
 
Mr. Wilson announced that HFC has received an additional $1.4 million in FEMA 
reimbursements due to Hurricane Harvey, bringing the total funds received by HFC to 
$116.7 million. Additionally, he said, HFC received a grant in the amount of $85,000 
from the City of Houston Music and Musicians Venues Economic Relief Program for 
Wortham Theater thanks to the diligence of the Director of Strategic Planning, Susan 
Tucker. Mr. Wilson said that HFC received an additional $158,906 of COVID relief 
funding from the City of Houston for a total of $3.1 million. The COVID relief funds, he 
noted, must be spent by December 30, 2020 and have been used for upgrades to 
facilities, sanitation equipment, advertising and research to target ad spend.  
 
Hotel and occupancy tax (HOT) collections for the year, according to Mr. Wilson, are 
projected to be $53 million. Given the uncertainty of vaccine adoption, he added, in 
2021 HFC has budget a small increase of 5.3%. He went on to say that GRB food and 
beverage revenues are $8.9 million for the year and expenses will be approximately 
$7.2 million, parking revenues are projected at $8 million, and GRB rental revenue will 
finish the year at approximately $1.9 million. Through November, he said, most 
expenses were near or below budget, though there is a variance in personnel costs 
due to the loan received by HFC for the Paycheck Protection Program in the amount 
of $4.2 million. Mr. Wilson stated that HFC will continue to monitor any additional 
legislation that is passed that will provide additional funds from the PPP.  
 
Ryan Martin stated that it is great to see some additional progress for the arts industry 
and that HFC is doing any and everything it can to be a true partner to the arts. Gerald 
Womack also thanked Mr. Wilson for the increase in diversity spend in addition to the 
overall financial report.  
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5. Board Business  
 

A. Consideration and possible approval of a Landscaping Services Agreement with 
Western Horticultural Services, LP.  
 
The Chairman introduced the item and then called for a motion that was duly seconded 
before there was further discussion.  
 
Mitch Miszkowski, Purchasing Agent, then gave a presentation of the landscaping 
services solicitation process. Mr. Miszkowski stated that landscaping services is not a 
large contract for HFC, but appearances matter in maintaining the exterior of HFC 
facilities. He then discussed the solicitation timeline, advertising, and evaluation 
criteria and said that the selection committee consisted of members of HFC staff and 
the operations director at Discovery Green. He noted that all diversity materials were 
reviewed separately by Development Specialist Manager, Roger Harris. Mr. 
Miszkowski said HFC received a total of eight proposals and Western Horticultural 
Services, LP (“Western”) received the highest score. Mr. Miszkowski informed the 
Board that Western is a Houston-based company that serves Discovery Green and 
various HP campuses. He added that the selection committee was concerned with the 
reliability of staff due to high turn over under the previous contract and noted that 
Western maintained a proven track record of retaining staff.  
 
Gerald Womack asked for clarification of the diversity goal set on the agreement. Mr. 
Miszkowski confirmed that the diversity goal is 20% and Mr. Harris added that Western 
received the maximum number of points in this category.  
 
Following a motion duly seconded, the approval of a Landscaping Services Agreement 
with Western Horticultural Services, LP was approved unanimously.  
 

6.  Adjournment. The Chairman recognized HFC staff for overcoming a tumultuous year. He 
noted concern for all employees that were laid off and furloughed, as well as the additional 
work done by remaining staff to maintain operations in the most difficult of times. He also 
recognized members of the Board for all their hard work and wished everyone a Happy 
Holidays. The meeting was adjourned at 3:35 p.m.  

 

 




















































